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Environmental Protection Agency § 26.1116 

§ 26.1116 General requirements for in-
formed consent. 

No investigator may involve a human 
being as a subject in research covered 
by this subpart unless the investigator 
has obtained the legally effective in-
formed consent of the subject or the 
subject’s legally authorized representa-
tive. An investigator shall seek such 
consent only under circumstances that 
provide the prospective subject or the 
representative sufficient opportunity 
to consider whether or not to partici-
pate and that minimize the possibility 
of coercion or undue influence. The in-
formation that is given to the subject 
or the representative shall be in lan-
guage understandable to the subject or 
the representative. No informed con-
sent, whether oral or written, may in-
clude any exculpatory language 
through which the subject or the rep-
resentative is made to waive or appear 
to waive any of the subject’s legal 
rights, or releases or appears to release 
the investigator, the sponsor, the insti-
tution or its agents from liability for 
negligence. 

(a) Basic elements of informed con-
sent. In seeking informed consent the 
following information shall be provided 
to each subject: 

(1) A statement that the study in-
volves research, an explanation of the 
purposes of the research and the ex-
pected duration of the subject’s partici-
pation, a description of the procedures 
to be followed, and identification of 
any procedures which are experi-
mental; 

(2) A description of any reasonably 
foreseeable risks or discomforts to the 
subject; 

(3) A description of any benefits to 
the subject or to others which may rea-
sonably be expected from the research; 

(4) A disclosure of appropriate alter-
native procedures or courses of treat-
ment, if any, that might be advan-
tageous to the subject; 

(5) A statement describing the ex-
tent, if any, to which confidentiality of 
records identifying the subject will be 
maintained; 

(6) For research involving more than 
minimal risk, an explanation as to 
whether any compensation and an ex-
planation as to whether any medical 
treatments are available if injury oc-

curs and, if so, what they consist of, or 
where further information may be ob-
tained; 

(7) An explanation of whom to con-
tact for answers to pertinent questions 
about the research and research sub-
jects’ rights, and whom to contact in 
the event of a research-related injury 
to the subject; and 

(8) A statement that participation is 
voluntary, refusal to participate will 
involve no penalty or loss of benefits to 
which the subject is otherwise entitled, 
and the subject may discontinue par-
ticipation at any time without penalty 
or loss of benefits to which the subject 
is otherwise entitled. 

(b) Additional elements of informed 
consent. When appropriate, one or 
more of the following elements of in-
formation shall also be provided to 
each subject: 

(1) A statement that the particular 
treatment or procedure may involve 
risks to the subject (or to the embryo 
or fetus, if the subject may become 
pregnant) which are currently unfore-
seeable; 

(2) Anticipated circumstances under 
which the subject’s participation may 
be terminated by the investigator 
without regard to the subject’s con-
sent; 

(3) Any additional costs to the sub-
ject that may result from participation 
in the research; 

(4) The consequences of a subject’s 
decision to withdraw from the research 
and procedures for orderly termination 
of participation by the subject; 

(5) A statement that significant new 
findings developed during the course of 
the research which may relate to the 
subject’s willingness to continue par-
ticipation will be provided to the sub-
ject; and 

(6) The approximate number of sub-
jects involved in the study. 

(c) The informed consent require-
ments in this subpart are not intended 
to preempt any applicable Federal, 
State, or local laws which require addi-
tional information to be disclosed in 
order for informed consent to be le-
gally effective. 

(d) Nothing in this subpart is in-
tended to limit the authority of a phy-
sician to provide emergency medical 
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care, to the extent the physician is per-
mitted to do so under applicable Fed-
eral, State, or local law. 

(e) If the research involves inten-
tional exposure of subjects to a pes-
ticide, the subjects of the research 
must be informed of the identity of the 
pesticide and the nature of its pes-
ticidal function. 

§ 26.1117 Documentation of informed 
consent. 

(a) Informed consent shall be docu-
mented by the use of a written consent 
form approved by the IRB and signed 
by the subject or the subject’s legally 
authorized representative. A copy shall 
be given to the person signing the 
form. 

(b) The consent form may be either of 
the following: 

(1) A written consent document that 
embodies the elements of informed 
consent required by § 26.1116. This form 
may be read to the subject or the sub-
ject’s legally authorized representa-
tive, but in any event, the investigator 
shall give either the subject or the rep-
resentative adequate opportunity to 
read it before it is signed; or 

(2) A short form written consent doc-
ument stating that the elements of in-
formed consent required by § 26.1116 
have been presented orally to the sub-
ject or the subject’s legally authorized 
representative. When this method is 
used, there shall be a witness to the 
oral presentation. Also, the IRB shall 
approve a written summary of what is 
to be said to the subject or the rep-
resentative. Only the short form itself 
is to be signed by the subject or the 
representative. However, the witness 
shall sign both the short form and a 
copy of the summary, and the person 
actually obtaining consent shall sign a 
copy of the summary. A copy of the 
summary shall be given to the subject 
or the representative, in addition to a 
copy of the short form. 

§§ 26.1118–26.1122 [Reserved] 

§ 26.1123 Early termination of re-
search. 

The Administrator may require that 
any project covered by this subpart be 

terminated or suspended when the Ad-
ministrator finds that an IRB, investi-
gator, sponsor, or institution has mate-
rially failed to comply with the terms 
of this subpart. 

§ 26.1124 [Reserved] 

§ 26.1125 Prior submission of proposed 
human research for EPA review. 

Any person or institution who in-
tends to conduct or sponsor human re-
search covered by § 26.1101(a) shall, 
after receiving approval from all appro-
priate IRBs, submit to EPA prior to 
initiating such research all informa-
tion relevant to the proposed research 
specified by § 26.1115(a), and the fol-
lowing additional information, to the 
extent not already included: 

(a) A discussion of: 
(1) The potential risks to human sub-

jects; 
(2) The measures proposed to mini-

mize risks to the human subjects; 
(3) The nature and magnitude of all 

expected benefits of such research, and 
to whom they would accrue; 

(4) Alternative means of obtaining in-
formation comparable to what would 
be collected through the proposed re-
search; and 

(5) The balance of risks and benefits 
of the proposed research. 

(b) All information for subjects and 
written informed consent agreements 
as originally provided to the IRB, and 
as approved by the IRB. 

(c) Information about how subjects 
will be recruited, including any adver-
tisements proposed to be used. 

(d) A description of the cir-
cumstances and methods proposed for 
presenting information to potential 
human subjects for the purpose of ob-
taining their informed consent. 

(e) All correspondence between the 
IRB and the investigators or sponsors. 

(f) Official notification to the sponsor 
or investigator, in accordance with the 
requirements of this subpart, that re-
search involving human subjects has 
been reviewed and approved by an IRB. 
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